

1000 Carthage Street P.O. Box 636 Sanford, NC 27331 919-776-7655 www.shanc.org

RFQ # 15-011 2015 GENERAL LEGAL SERVICES (WITHOUT DEVELOPMENT ACTIVIES)

CENTRAL OFFICE BUILDING, SANFORD, NORTH CAROLINA FOR THE SANFORD HOUSING AUTHORITY, NORTH CAROLINA, Assisted by the Department of Housing and Urban Development.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CONTRACT CONDITIONS

PART I BIDDING REQUIREMENTS

Request for Proposal Bid Summary

FORMS - TO BE RETURNED

Form of Bid
Contractor References
Form of Non-Collusive Affidavit
Affidavit of Non Default
Certifications and Representations of Offerors Non-Construction Contract (HUD-5369-C) 8/93)
Certification for a Drug-Free Workplace – HUD-50070 (3/98)
Certification Regarding Debarment and Suspension- HUD 2992 (3/98)
Certification of Payments to Influence Federal Transactions – HUD-50071 (3/98)
Disclosure of Lobbying Activities, Standard Form LLL and LLL-A
E-Verify

PART II CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT

Form of Contract Instructions to Offerors Non-Construction (HUD-5369-B) (8/93) General Conditions for Non-Construction Contracts Section I - HUD-5370-C (10-2006)



REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS

RFQ # 15-011

GENERAL COUNSEL LEGAL SERVICES (WITHOUT DEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES)

COMPONENTS

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) - SHA # 15-011

GENERAL COUNSEL LEGAL SERVICES

I. Request For Qualifications (RFQ), dated July 31, 2015

		Page(s)
1.	Proposal Deadline	4
2.	Statement of Purpose	4
3.	Profile of Sanford Housing Authority	4
4.	Submission Package	5
5.	Contact Person	5
6.	Scope of Services	6
7.	Type of Contract	7
8.	Period of Performance	7
9.	Proposal Criteria	8
10.	Evaluation of Responses	12
11.	Contractual Requirements	13
12	Notification of Public Pocard	21

COMPONENTS

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) - SHA # 15-011 GENERAL COUNSEL LEGAL SERVICES (WITHOUT DEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES)

- II. Forms To Be Submitted With Proposal
 - 1. Solicitation Cover Sheet
 - 2. Form of Bid
 - 3. Contractor References
 - 4. Non-Collusive Affidavit
 - 5. Affidavit of Non-Default
 - Certifications and Representations of Offerors Non-Construction
 Contracts HUD Form 5369-C
 - 7. Certification of a Drug Free Workplace HUD-50070 (3-98)
 - 8. Certification Regarding Debarment and Suspension HUD 2992 (3/98)
 - Certification of Payments to Influence Federal Transactions HUD-50071
 (3/98)
 - 10. Disclosure of Lobbying Activities, Standard Form LLL and LLL-A
 - 11. E-Verify

1 PROPOSAL DEADLINE

Proposals shall be received until **4:00 p.m., EDST, on Monday, August 31, 2015** at the Sanford Housing Authority, Attention: Shannon McLean, Executive Director, 1000 Carthage Street, Sanford, North Carolina 27331 (delivery address). Proposals may be submitted prior to the deadline, but no proposal shall be evaluated until after the deadline. No proposals will be accepted after the deadline.

2. STATEMENT OF PURPOSE

The Sanford Housing Authority (hereinafter referred to as the "Housing Authority") is seeking proposals for general counsel legal services (not including development related activities). It is the intention of the Housing Authority through this solicitation to enter into a contract with a general counsel that will serve the Housing Authority Board of Commissioners and the Housing Authority Staff in various capacities. The Housing Authority reserves the right to enter into contracts with attorneys other than the general counsel should it be deemed in its best interest.

The Request for Qualifications (RFQ # 15-011) for general counsel legal services is restricted to the Housing Authority only and proposals with respect to other agencies or projects shall not be submitted. Proposals are invited from any North Carolina licensed attorney-at-law or law firm which can comply with the objectives of the Housing Authority and with the United States Department of Housing & Urban Development (HUD) Handbook No: 1530.1 Rev-5 Litigation Handbook, Latest Change in effect as of May 18, 2004.

PROFILE OF SANFORD HOUSING AUTHORITY

- The Housing Authority was created in 1961 as evidenced by a Certificate of Corporation from the Secretary of the State of North Carolina.
- The Housing Authority is a public body corporate and politic governed by a 7 member board appointed by the Mayor and Council of the City of Sanford. (One member is always a public housing resident.)
- The Housing Authority manages approximately 486 Public Housing and Affordable Housing Units and 741 Section 8 Vouchers. The Housing Authority manages the properties.

The Housing Authority has a workforce of 24 full- and part-time employees.

Over the years the Housing Authority has been awarded in various funding, including grants. Some of the funding sources include:

- a. FSS Grant
- b. Capital Funds program and others

For further information on the Housing Authority, visit our Web Page at www.shanc.org.

4. SUBMISSION PACKAGE

Respondents shall provide **one (1) unbound original** and **eight (8) copies** of their complete submission package along with an electronic copy in a PDF Format on a CD rom in a **sealed** envelope or box. On the outside should be the respondent's name, address, and the due date along with the following information:

General Counsel Legal Services
Request for Qualifications - RFQ # 15-011

The proposal should be delivered or mailed to the following address and contact:

Sanford Housing Authority
Attention: Shannon McLean
Executive Director
1000 Carthage Street
Sanford, North Carolina 27331 (delivery address)

The submission package must be signed by an officer of the respondent who is legally authorized to enter into a contractual relationship on behalf of the respondent, and the respondent shall affix the organization's corporate seal to these documents. In the absence of a corporate seal, the submission package shall be notarized.

All proposals shall become the property of the Housing Authority and shall not be returned to the respondents. All costs incurred in the preparation and presentation of proposals shall be the responsibility of the respondent. No proposal may be withdrawn for a period of sixty (60) days after receipt without the consent of the Housing Authority.

CONTACT PERSON

All questions concerning this Request for Qualifications Proposal must be submitted in writing via email only to smclean@shanc.org. The deadline for inquiries regarding this proposal is 5:00 p.m., EDST, Friday, August 14, 2015. No questions will be answered after that time. The answers to submitted questions will be answered by way of an addendum. The questions and answers will be posted by 5:00 p.m. EDST on Friday, August 21, 2015.

6. SCOPE OF SERVICES

It is the intention of the Housing Authority to enter into an agreement with a qualified law firm to provide legal services on behalf of the Housing Authority at a fixed hourly rate and an alternate bid for Retainer Services and compensation. The Housing Authority will select a general counsel to represent and advise the Housing Authority Board of Commissioners and Staff in the following areas:

- 1. State and local government law and legislative issues (*Public Records Act, Open Meetings Law, Local Government Finance Act, Housing Authorities Law*), and related matters;
- 2. Federal governmental law and legislative issues (HUD and executive branch rules and regulations, and federal legislation), and related matters;
- 3. Taxation issues (federal, state, and local) relating to real property, non-profit corporations, public corporations, real estate development partnerships, and related matters;
- 4. Landlord/tenant and property management issues particularly with respect to public housing, Section 8 and compliance with state law and applicable federal regulations;
- 5. Legal counsel to Board of Commissioners including attendance at monthly meetings or other special meetings as requested;
- 6. Provide written legal opinions with respect to the Housing Authority policies, procedures and transactions;
- 7. Review and interpretation of contracting (construction, architect/engineering, professional, general services, supplies, etc.) and procurement issues (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development regulatory advice, solicitation procedures, bid protests, procurement contract development and review) and any related matters:
- 8. Labor and employment law, workers compensation, employee benefits, Americans with Disabilities Act issues, and related matters;
- 9. General business issues (debtor-creditor, corporate formation, partnerships, other commercial transactions);
- 10. Tort issues (insurance coverage, negligence, malpractice, defamation, intentional/unintentional acts causing injury to persons or property) and related matters; and

- 11. General litigation relating to the areas listed above, including representation in trials, administrative hearings, mediations, arbitrations, federal, state and local proceedings.
- 12. Legal advice to the Executive Director, Accounting Manager, Department Directors, and Board of Commissioners.
- 13. Preparation and applications for amendments to the Housing Authority's certificate of public convenience and necessity.

General Housing Authority Administration

To perform upon request all legal services in connection with, and to be responsible for all legal aspects of the Housing Authority's administrative practices. Such services will include but not be limited to the following:

- Advising the Housing Authority's governing body and Staff on all legal matters
 affecting the general administration of the Housing Authority. This area shall include
 but not be limited to finance, personnel practices, employee benefits, affirmative
 action, general document preparation, general office service, personal service, and
 equipment contracts;
- 2. Assistance in the handling of employee grievances;
- 3. Review and approbation of all the Housing Authority insurance
- 4. Review and approbation of all inter-governmental agency and joint powers agreement, as well as provide assistance in the negotiation and preparation of such agreements.

7. TYPE OF CONTRACT

If a contract is entered into as a result of this RFQ, it will be a standard **professional services** contract. Negotiations may be undertaken with those attorneys-at-law or law firm(s) whose proposals show them to be qualified, responsible and capable of performing the work. The Housing Authority will enter into a contract that is the most advantageous to the Housing Authority, based upon qualifications, price and other factors. The Housing Authority reserves the right to consider modifications to the RFQ received at any time before the award is made, if such action is in the best interest of the Housing Authority.

8. PERIOD OF PERFORMANCE

The performance period of the contract for legal services entered into as a result hereof shall be for a period of two (2) years commencing upon the Housing Authority's Notice to Proceed, with an option of three (3) additional one (1) year periods for a maximum total of five (5) years, based on satisfactory performance and mutual consent.

9. PROPOSAL CRITERIA

Finalist Evaluation Criteria: The Housing Authority may conduct oral interviews with the finalists who have been selected as a result of this RFQ. The written documentation shall represent 50% of the evaluation and the oral interview shall represent 50% if an interview is conducted. The oral interview will begin with a presentation by the respondent that gives an overview of the team's qualifications as an outside counsel. Additionally, the oral interview will consist of four (4) questions whose value is assigned below. These questions should be addressed after the opening presentation and members of the Selection Team may ask additional questions as follow-up to the assigned questions in order to better understand the respondent's presentation or oral answer. And finally, the oral interview will consist of any follow-up questions the Selection Team may have of the respondent's written submission. These follow-up questions are intended to clarify the written submission. The finalists in the selection process may be asked to participate in an oral interview in Sanford, NC.

ORAL CRITERIA (if used)

Questions worth a total 100 points

- 1. Oral Presentation, thirty minute limit for presentation. (35 Points)
- 2. Is any attorney in your firm currently representing, or in the last two (2) years has represented, an SHA public housing resident or Section 8 participant in a legal matter that was in conflict with the Housing Authority's interest in that matter? If so, please state the nature of each such legal matter. "No" = (20 points), "Yes" = (0 points)
- 3. If selected as General Counsel, you will be required to represent and advise the Board of Commissioners and the Staff. Assume that a question arises regarding the general operation of the Housing Authority and this results in a major difference of opinion between the Board of Commissioners and Housing Authority Staff. What course of action would you take to resolve this management conflict? (20 points)
- 4. Are you a member of the Housing Development Law Institute ("HDLI"), which is a national organization of attorneys who represent housing authorities across the

country? HDLI sponsors two (2) CLE programs during the year. Attendance at these programs is very beneficial in keeping abreast of regulations and issues in federal housing programs. If you are selected as the General Counsel, would you be willing to: 1) join this national organization, if not already a member; 2) regularly attend the two CLE programs; and 3) waive all hourly fees and expenses associated with joining HDLI and attending the CLE programs. If your answer to any part of this question is "No," why not? (10 points)

5. Additional questions as determined by the selection panel during oral interview. (15 points)

WRITTEN CRITERIA

A. BACKGROUND INFORMATION

Provide a description of your firm including the following information: date firm established, areas of practice, number of attorneys, total number of employees, and office location(s).

B. FACTORS FOR CONSIDERATION IN THE SELECTION PROCESS

The Housing Authority has established certain criteria that will be considered in the process of selecting a firm or individual attorney as legal counsel. A minimum of five (5) years of experience in the general practice of law is required. Following are the factors for consideration along with their corresponding point value. In the first category, Past Performance on Similar Projects, the total number of points is detailed below. The maximum number of points that a respondent may receive is one hundred (100) points for <u>all</u> the factors for consideration.

1. Past Performance on Similar Projects (50 Points)

List previous experience for each area, state the period(s) of performance, scope of services, fee basis, contact person and telephone number. Past performance with public housing and government representation in the following areas should be specifically identified:

A. Representation of Public Entity

(i). State and local government law and legislative issues (*Public Records Act, Open Meetings Law, Local Government Finance Act, Housing Authorities Law*), and related matters. **9 Points**

- (ii). Federal governmental law and legislative issues (HUD and executive branch rules and regulations, and federal legislation), and related matters. **5 Points**
- (iii). Legal counsel to Board of Commissioners including attendance at monthly meetings or other special meetings as requested. **5 Points**
- (iv). Provide written legal opinions with respect to the Housing Authority policies, procedures, and transactions. **1 Point**

B. Public/Private Housing Management

- (i). Public Housing landlord/tenant and property management issues including compliance with state law and applicable federal regulations.

 7 Points
- (ii) Private landlord/tenant and property management issues. 7 Points

C. General Experience

- (i). Contracting (construction, architect/engineering, professional, general services, supplies, etc) and procurement issues (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development regulatory advice, solicitation procedures, protests) and any related matters. 4 Points
- (ii). General litigation relating to the areas listed in the above Scope of Services, including representation in trials, administrative hearings, mediations, arbitrations, federal, state, and local proceedings. **5 Points**
- (iii). Labor and employment law, workers compensation, employee benefits, Americans With Disabilities Act issues, and related matters.

 5 Points
- (iv). General business issues (debtor-creditor, corporate formation, partnerships, other commercial transactions). **1 Point**
- (v). Tort issues (insurance coverage, negligence, malpractice, defamation, intentional/unintentional acts causing injury to persons or property) and related matters. 1 Point

2. Management and/Work Plan

(10 Points)

Describe your firm's technical plan for accomplishing all elements of the Scope of Services. The proposed methodology should demonstrate an understanding of the required services and provide evidence of the attorney's ability to carry out the project. Include a statement of your ability to provide specific detailed statements concerning the nature and date(s) of legal services rendered and an itemization of all expenses.

Indicate which tasks will be performed by the lead attorney and which will be performed by others. Any proposed subcontractors must be identified in the plan and will be required to satisfy all requirements of this solicitation. Indicate the efforts you will make to minimize legal costs such as delegating work to associates or paralegals.

3. Lead Attorney and Key Personnel

(25 Points)

Identify the lead attorney and his/her experience in the areas defined in the Scope of Services. Identify other key personnel with your firm who will work on the contract along with their experience. Experience with public housing/government representation should be specifically identified.

4. Section 3 Plan

(15 Points)

The work to be performed under this contract is on a project assisted under a program providing direct Federal financial assistance from the Department of Housing and Urban Development and is subject to the requirement of Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended. Section 3 requires that to the greatest extent feasible, opportunities for training and employment be given to lower income residents of the area of the Section 3 covered project, and contracts for work in connection with the project be awarded to business concerns which are located in, or owned in substantial part by persons residing in the area of the Section 3 covered project. For the purpose of training and employment, the Section 3 area is the metropolitan area or non-metropolitan county in which the project is located.

ALTERNATE PROPOSAL: Retainer Services and Compensation:

In preparing your proposal: Provide an annual rate with a monthly billing. Explain in detail what the monthly retainer will cover. State your hourly rates above the retainer; in your proposal include the listing of services and cost.

C. FORMS TO BE SUBMITTED WITH PROPOSAL

- 1. Solicitation Cover Sheet
- 2. Form of Bid
- 3. Contractor References
- 4. Non-Collusive Affidavit
- Affidavit of Non-Default
- 6. HUD Form 5369-C Certifications and Representations of Offerors Non-Construction Contracts (8/93)
- 7. Certification for a Drug-Free Workplace HUD-50070 (3/98)
- 8. Certification Regarding Debarment and Suspension HUD 2992 (3/98)
- 9. Certification of Payments to Influence Federal Transactions HUD 50071 (3/98)
- 10. Disclosure of Lobbying Activities, Standard Form LLL
- 11. E-Verify

D. HUD FORMS/HANDBOOKS APPLICABLE TO THIS SOLICITATION

- 1. HUD Handbook No: 1530.1 Rev-5 Litigation Handbook, Latest Change in effect as of May 2, 2004.
- 2. HUD Form 5369-B Instructions to Offerors Non-Construction (8/93)
- 3. HUD Form 5369-C Certifications and Representations of Offerors Non-Construction Contracts (8/93)
- 4. HUD Form 5370-C General Contract Conditions Non-Construction Section I, (10/2006)
- 5. PIH 2003-24 Procurement of Legal Services by Public Housing Agencies

Failure to provide any of the proposal criteria may be grounds for considering the respondent as non-responsive.

10. EVALUATION OF RESPONSES

Award of any contract resulting from this solicitation shall be made in accordance with HUD and the Housing Authority procurement regulations. All responses received by the Housing Authority by the time and date specified in this RFP shall be evaluated by a Review Team.

The Housing Authority will select the proposals that are the most advantageous to the Housing Authority based on the evaluation criteria stated herein. The Housing Authority reserves the right to negotiate price and other factors with any or all acceptable proposals.

The Competitive Negotiation Process will be used to select the contract award, beginning with the highest ranked firms. The Housing Authority reserves the right to negotiate a contract with respondents who provide the greatest benefit to the Housing Authority, not necessarily the lowest fees.

The Housing Authority reserves the right to negotiate the final scope of services with all Respondents in the competitive range.

The Housing Authority reserves the right to waive any minor irregularities or technicalities in the proposals received.

The Housing Authority reserves the right to accept or reject any or all proposals, to waive informalities, and to award the contract to other than the low bidder should it be deemed in its best interest.

A. Confidential Information Procedures

Upon receipt at the Procurement Office and the conclusion of the Procurement process to include evaluation and contract award, your Proposal is considered a public record except for material which qualifies as "trade secret" information under N.C. Gen. Stat. 66-152 et. seq. After the Proposal opening, your Proposal will be reviewed by the Housing Authority's evaluation committee, as well as other Housing Authority staff and members of the general public who submit public records requests. To properly designate material as trade secret under these circumstances, each Proposer must take the following precautions: (a) any trade secrets submitted by a Proposer should be submitted in a separate, sealed envelope marked "Trade Secret — Confidential and Proprietary Information — Do Not Disclose Except for the Purpose of Evaluating this Proposal," and (b) the same trade secret/confidentiality designation should be stamped on each page of the trade secret materials contained in the envelope.

In submitting a Proposal, each Proposer agrees that the Housing Authority may reveal any trade secret materials contained in such response to all Housing Authority staff and Housing Authority officials involved in the selection process, and to any outside consultant or other third parties who serve on the evaluation committee or who are hired by the Housing Authority to assist in the selection process. Furthermore, each Proposer agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Housing Authority and each of its officers, employees, and agents from all costs, damages, and expenses incurred in connection with refusing to disclose any material which the Proposer has designated as a trade secret. Any Proposer that designates its entire Proposal as a trade secret may be disqualified.

11. CONTRACTUAL REQUIREMENTS

Contracts issued as a result of this solicitation will incorporate the requirements of this solicitation along with the following standard contract clauses:

A. INSURANCE

Before work begins, selected respondent shall procure from a reputable insurance company authorized to do business in the State of North Carolina the following insurance policies which provide (at a minimum) the following coverages:

- Comprehensive General Liability Shall have minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit for bodily injury liability and property damage liability. This shall include premises and/or operations, independent contractors, products and/or completed operations, broad form property damage and a contractual liability endorsement.
- 2. Workers' Compensation Coverage to apply to all employees for statutory limits in compliance with the applicable State and Federal laws. The policy must include employers' liability with a limit of \$100,000 each accident, \$100,000 bodily injury by disease each employee and \$500,000 bodily injury by disease policy limit. Coverage is required regardless of any exemptions which might otherwise apply.
- 3. Business Auto Policy Not required unless there is a specific relationship to the agreement. If required, the same limits under Comprehensive General Liability shall apply. This shall include owned vehicles, hired and non-owned vehicles and employee non-ownership.
- 4. Professional Errors and Omissions Liability Coverage shall have minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per claim and \$3,000,000 aggregate.
- 5. Fidelity Bond with limits of \$25,000 or more

The Housing Authority is to be included as an <u>Additional Insured</u> on the comprehensive general liability and, if applicable, on the business auto policy. Current, valid insurance policies meeting the requirements herein identified shall be maintained during the entire term of any contract resulting from this solicitation. Renewal certificates shall be sent to the Housing Authority thirty (30) days prior to any expiration date, and the selected respondent's insurer shall give the Housing Authority thirty (30) days prior written notification in the event of cancellation or modification by either selected respondent or its insurer or upon renewal of any coverage required. Selected respondent shall furnish the Housing Authority with a Certificate(s) of Insurance evidencing the coverages required herein before work begins.

It shall be unacceptable for any Certificate of Insurance to contain language or wording to the effect that the insurer shall have no liability for failure to provide the prior notices required herein.

B. INDEMNIFICATION

Contractor agrees to protect, defend, indemnify and hold the Housing Authority, its officers, employees and agents free and harmless from and against any and all losses, penalties, damages, settlements, costs, charges, professional fees or other expenses or liabilities of every kind and character arising out of or relating to any and all claims, liens, demands, obligations, actions, proceedings, or causes of action of every kind in connection with or arising out of this agreement and/or the performance hereof that are due to the negligence of the contractor, its officers, employees, or agents. Contractor further agrees to investigate, handle, respond to, provide defense for, and defend the same at its sole expense and agrees to bear all other costs and expenses related thereto.

C. TERMINATION FOR CAUSE

The Housing Authority may suspend or terminate this Agreement and all payments to be made hereunder, upon at least three (3) days prior written notice, for cause. Cause shall include, but not be limited to: (1) misappropriation of funds by Contractor or by any of its officers, employees, or agents; (2) failure by Contractor to comply with any term or condition of this Agreement; (3) falsification by any officer, employee or agent of Contractor of any document or information submitted by Contractor (past or present) in connection with the subject matter of this Agreement; (4) Contractor's bankruptcy, insolvency, assignment for the benefit of creditors, marshaling of assets, or other such events; or (5) occurrences reasonably justifying The Housing Authority's opinion, whether or not subsequently confirmed, that Contractor is or is about to become unable to meet its obligations under this Agreement.

In the event of suspension or termination of this Agreement, Contractor shall remit to the Housing Authority any unexpended balance of payments made to Contractor by the Housing Authority. The Housing Authority's acceptance of Contractor's remittance shall not constitute a waiver of any claim that the Housing Authority might have against Contractor.

D. TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The contract may be terminated by either party provided that a **thirty (30)** day written notice is given to the other party of the contract.

E. DEFAULT

Failure to satisfactorily perform the services required by the contract will be grounds for the Housing Authority to declare the Contractor in default.

F. DISCLOSURE

The selected respondent shall at all times guarantee access by the Housing Authority, HUD, Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their duly authorized representatives to any books, documents, papers and records of the selected respondent which are directly pertinent to that specific contract for the purpose of making audit examination, excerpts and transcriptions. The selected respondent shall be required to retain all pertinent records for a period not less than three (3) years after final payment has been made and all pending matters closed.

G. SECTION 3 CLAUSE

The work to be performed pursuant to this RFP is on a project assisted under a program providing direct federal financial assistance from HUD and is subject to the requirements of Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended.

H. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

During the performance of any contract resulting from this solicitation, the selected respondent agrees as follows:

- 1. It will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, or handicap.
- 2. It will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, national origin, or handicap. Such action shall include, but not be limited to, (1) employment, (2) upgrading, (3) demotion, (4) transfer, (5) recruitment or recruitment advertising, (6) layoff or termination, (7) rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and (8) selection for training, including apprenticeship.

I. OPTIONS

1. The Housing Authority may extend the term of any contract resulting from this solicitation for a period not to exceed twelve (12) months by written notice to the selected respondent within ninety (90) days prior to the expiration date of the Contract; provided, that the Housing Authority shall give the selected respondent a preliminary written notice of its intent to extend at least sixty (60) days before

- such contract expires. The preliminary notice will not commit the Housing Authority to an extension. Any changes in compensation will be based upon changes in the most current Consumer Price Index.
- 2. If the Housing Authority exercises this option, the extended contract shall be considered to include a similar option provision.
- 3. The total duration of any contract resulting from this solicitation, including the exercise of any option under this clause, shall not exceed five (5) years.

J. REPORTING CRITERIA

In order for the Housing Authority to effectively monitor the work to be performed, it is necessary that the Housing Authority be kept apprised as to the current status of the matter. In addition, the Housing Authority requires the following information:

- 1. A realistic budget estimating total costs for the life of the case in all matters involving litigation. Outline the tasks to be undertaken and associated costs. The Housing Authority would like to have this within thirty (30) days of a law firm's commencement of representation in connection with a specific matter. If that is not possible, please advise us immediately. Budget estimates should be kept current as revisions may be warranted by developments in the case.
- 2. The initial and ongoing strategy for defense/resolution, including factual analysis of issues related to liability and damages; and, a description of planned activity/discovery, along with a timetable for its completion. Include any insight that can be provided regarding the judge, opposing counsel, jurisdiction or venue. This information should be provided within thirty (30) days.
- 3. Timely, at least every thirty (30) days, updates setting forth the law firm's continuing strategy for defense/resolution, updated damage/liability analyses, updated schedule of discovery, and a brief synopsis of the discovery as it is accomplished.
- 4. Consideration of alternative dispute resolution (ADR) to expedite the resolution of claims. When appropriate, the law firm's status report should include an assessment of whether/when a particular mailer is suitable for ADR in light of the issues involved and developments in the case.
- 5. Copies of a description of all motions or documentary evidence relating to liability and/or damages and copies of any amendments to pleadings and developments relating to the pleadings of the case and copies of all internal research memoranda for which the Housing Authority will be billed.
- 6. Court dates, including hearings on discovery, motion filing dates, discovery cut-off dates, settlement conferences, trial setting conferences, and trial dates.
- 7. Forward immediately upon receipt all settlement demand and offers.
- 8. All releases must be approved by the Housing Authority prior to execution.

K. PAYMENT

Invoices shall be submitted in two (2) copies to the following address and with the following billing criteria:

Sanford Housing Authority Attn: Shannon McLean, Executive Director P. O. Box 636 Sanford, NC 27331

All professional legal services provided shall conform to the criteria outlined below:

- The Housing Authority is committed to obtaining quality legal services and desires
 to obtain the best outside counsel available and to appropriately compensate
 them for their services. The Housing Authority is equally committed to obtaining
 efficient and cost effective legal services.
- Counsel shall perform legal services at the requests of the Housing Authority. In addition, counsel may receive direct inquiries from the Housing Authority's Board of Commissioners through the Chair. Request from the Housing Authority will be through the Executive Director.
- 3. The Housing Authority retains counsel based on their expertise and the Housing Authority's confidence in their ability and judgment. The Housing Authority requires that this law firm identify the attorneys considered for an assignment at the inception of any major/significant assignment, project, or case. If attorneys performing services for the Housing Authority are changed because of the law firm's needs, the Housing Authority shall not be charged for time required to educate the new attorneys regarding such matters. The Housing Authority shall not be billed for time required to educate an attorney, paralegal, or clerk.
- 4. Law firms shall avoid overstaffing any matter. The Housing Authority shall pay for only one attorney to accomplish any single task. For example, the Housing Authority will not pay for two (2) or more attorneys to attend depositions or court hearings, without prior approval. The Housing Authority will not pay for unessential interoffice conferences, an attorney redoing the work of another attorney, or the routine digesting or summarizing of depositions and documents without prior Housing Authority approval. Extensive legal research projects shall be approved by the Housing Authority in advance of the work.
- 5. Conferencing among attorneys in the law firm is generally not compensable, unless the conference is a necessary strategy meeting relating to some significant legal event, such as an upcoming trial or deposition or complex transaction.

Subject to certain exceptions, such as expert consultations, only the senior attorney's time will be compensable for such attorney conferences.

- 6. Discovery requests should be reviewed by the law firm. The Housing Authority Executive Director/Staff will work directly with the law firm to obtain information required for responses. The law firm shall advise the Housing Authority of the availability of protective orders and stipulations regarding privileged or confidential information otherwise protected under applicable laws. It is essential that law firms keep the Housing Authority Executive Director /Staff fully and currently informed about the status of the legal matters. It is essential that the Housing Authority's Executive Director /Staff be provided sufficient time to review all significant pleadings or documents prior to filing. Copies of final documents (e.g., significant correspondence, research memoranda, pleadings) shall be sent to the Housing Authority Executive Director.
- 7. We encourage the appropriate use of paralegals and expect law firms to delegate to qualified paralegals and clerks who can perform tasks at lower cost. Assignment of work to paralegals should not result in duplicative work by attorneys. Routine administrative work does not qualify as billable activity, such as photocopying, filing, typing, document retrieval, etc.
- 8. Litigation is a matter of special concern because of the potential for high cost. The time spent on any claim or litigation matter must be commensurate with the significance of that matter to the Housing Authority.
- General overhead and administrative costs are considered part of the hourly rate.
 Therefore, the Housing Authority will not pay for such costs, including but not limited to:
 - Word processing time and other clerical assistance
 - Overtime and premium charges for billings for attorneys or support staff, or secretarial overtime compensation
 - Office machine attendants
 - Local (not travel related) meals
 - Entertainment expenses
 - Local (not travel related) transportation
 - Review and transportation of firm invoices
 - Charges for use of in-house conference rooms
 - Heating, air conditioning, lighting, and parking costs.
- 10. The Housing Authority will pay the <u>actual cost</u> for the reasonable and necessary use of the following:
 - Messenger/hand delivery services

- Overnight mail delivery services
- Facsimile transmissions (outgoing only)
- Photocopying
- Long distance telephone services
- Computerized legal research
- Travel related transportation, accommodations, and meals (if authorized by the Housing Authority in advance)
- 11. The Housing Authority requires detailed billing setting forth, specifically, the work performed by each individual. All billing time must be in quarter of an hour increments. "Narrative" or "Block" billing is unacceptable. For example, if numerous tasks are undertaken in one day, they should each be identified with a specified time for performing that task and the individual performing it. All conferences, whether telephonic or otherwise, should specify the participants and the subject matter discussed. Also include the program (Conventional, Sanford Affordable Housing Development Corporation, Housing Choice Voucher, etc.) and site and/or person address. All billing must include the specific cost center, such list of cost centers to be provided by the Housing Authority, for the work performed.
- 12. Likewise, narrative and block billing for expenses is unacceptable. Charges for long distance telephone calls, photocopying, facsimile transmissions, delivery services, etc. shall be broken down by the date the expense was incurred and amount specifically charged per call, copy, facsimile, delivery, etc. Billing for computerized research must reflect a breakdown of usage as to date, time, task and individual. A block bill for computerized legal research is unacceptable.
- 13. From time to time travel may be necessary. The Housing Authority requests that law firms utilize cost effective travel arrangements. We will not reimburse for first class, business class or similar travel.
- 14. **Employment of Other counsel, Specialist or Experts.** Counsel will not employ or otherwise incur an obligation to pay other counsel, specialists or experts for services in connection with services herein without prior approval of the Housing Authority.
- 15. **Interest of Members of Authority.** No member of the governing body of the Housing Authority for which services are to be provided under this agreement, and no other officer, employee of agent of the Housing Authority who exercises any functions or responsibilities in connection with managing or carrying out of the Housing Authority programs shall have any personal interest, direct or indirect, in this Agreement.

- 16. Interest of Other Local Public Officials. No member of the governing body of the locality in which the Housing Authority functions, and no other public official of such locality, who exercises any functions or responsibilities in the review, approval, managing or carrying out of Housing Authority programs shall have any personal interest direct or indirect in this Agreement.
- 17. **Interest of Certain Federal Officials.** No member of, or delegate to the congress of the United States, and no Resident Commissioner, shall be admitted to any share or part of this Agreement or to any benefit to arise therefrom.
- 18. Interest of Counsel. Counsel (including partners, associates and professional employees) for which services are to be provided under this agreement, covenants that he/she does not now have any interest and shall not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, in any of the Housing Authority's programs, properties, materials or services hereunder. Counsel further covenants that in the performance of his/her duties hereunder no person having any such interest shall be employed directly by the Housing Authority.
- 19. Should Attorneys receive any amount as attorney's fees taxed by any Court to the opposing party in litigation, including eviction proceedings, or should any amount be collected from a tenant as a legal fee, then such amount shall be reported by Attorneys to the Housing Authority and shall be credited against the next payment to Attorneys.
- 20. Notification of Public Record.

ALL RESPONDENTS ARE NOTIFIED THAT THEIR RESPONSES TO THIS RFP WILL BE PUBLIC RECORDS AVAILABLE FOR INSPECTION AND COPYING BY THE PUBLIC.

Housing Authority for which services are to be provided under this agreement, and no other officer, employee of agent of the Housing Authority who exercises any functions or responsibilities in connection with managing or carrying out of the Housing Authority programs shall have any personal interest, direct or indirect, in this Agreement.

FORM OF BID 2015 GENERAL LEGAL SERVICES

TO: Sanford Housing Authority 1000 Carthage Street Sanford, North Carolina 27331

Gentlemen:

1. The undersigned, having familiarized (himself) (themselves) with the local conditions affecting the cost of the work, and with the Specifications (including Request for Qualifications, Instructions to Offerors Non Construction, Certifications and Representations of Offerors Non Construction Contract, Supplementary Instructions to Bidders, this bid, the form of Non-Collusive Affidavit, the form of Contract, the Contract Conditions Non-Construction, Section I, the Bid Summary, and the Addenda (if any thereto), as prepared by the Sanford Housing Authority, and on file at www.shanc.org; hereby proposes to furnish General Legal Services for the Sanford Housing Authority as described in the Specifications; all in accordance therewith.

Base Proposal: Fixed Hourly Rate	
Dollars In your proposal include the listing of services and cost.	
Alternate Proposal: Retainer Services and Compensation	
Annual Retainer Rate with a Monthly Billing:	

Dollars Explain what the Monthly retainer will cover.

- 2. In submitting this bid, it is understood that the right is reserved by the Sanford Housing Authority, North Carolina to reject any and all bids. If written notice of the acceptance of this bid is mailed, telegraphed or delivered to the undersigned within 30 days after the opening thereof, or at any time thereafter before this bid is withdrawn, the undersigned agrees to execute and deliver a contract in the prescribed form and furnish the required bond within ten (10) days after the contract is presented to him for signature which Contract shall incorporate all of the requirements contained in the plans and specifications above described.
- 3. Bid Security in the sum of <u>Not Applicable</u> Dollars (\$______) in the form of ______ is submitted herewith in accordance with the Specifications.
- 4. Attached hereto is an affidavit in proof that the undersigned has not entered into any collusion with any person in respect to this proposal or any other proposal or the submitting of proposals for the contract for which this proposal is submitted.

- 5. The bidder represents that he () has, () has not, participated in a previous contract or subcontract subject to the equal opportunity clause prescribed by Executive Orders 10925, 11114, or 11246 or the Secretary of Labor; that he/she () has, () has not, filed all required compliance reports; and that representations indicating submission of required compliance reports, signed by proposed subcontractors, will be obtained prior to subcontract awards. (The above representation need not be submitted in connection with contracts or subcontracts which are exempt from the clause.)
- Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities. By signing this Form of Proposal, the bidder certifies 6. that he/she does not maintain or provide for his employees any segregated facilities at any of his establishments, and that he/she does not permit his employees to perform their services at any location, under his control, where segregated facilities are maintained. The bidder agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Opportunity clause in this contract. As used in this certification, the term "segregated facilities" means any waiting rooms, work areas, rest rooms and wash rooms, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation or entertainment areas, transportation, and housing facilities provided for employees which are segregated by explicit directive or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, color, religion, or national origin, because of habit, local custom, or otherwise. He further agrees that (except where he/she has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) he/she will obtain identical certifications from proposed subcontractors prior to the award of subcontracts exceeding \$10,000 which are not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Opportunity clause: that he will retain such certifications in his files; and that he/she will forward a notice to his proposed subcontractors as provided in the Instruction to Bidders.

Note: The penalty for making false statements in offers is prescribed in 18 U.S.C. 1001.

Date _____

Name of Bidder

Official Address

License No. _____

By ____

Title ____

Phone: _____

Email: _____

FORM OF NON-COLLUSIVE AFFIDAVIT

AFFIDAV	IT			
(Prime Bidder	•)			
State of)ss.		
County of)		
		, being f	first duly sworn, deposes and says:	
the party making or sham; that sany bidder or directly or indepension, to affile element of said	ng the foregoing proposaid bidder has not colliperson, to put in a shalirectly, sought by agrex the bid price of affiad bid price, or of that of ority or any person into	ser or Officer of the Fisal or bid, that such puded, conspired, connam bid or to refrain freement or collusion, out or of any other bid any other bidder, or to	irm of, etc.) roposal or bid is genuine and not collusively or agreed, directly or indirectly, with from bidding, and has not in any manner communication or conference, with an elder, or to fix any overhead, profit or consecure any advantage against the Sanford contract; and that all statements in said	r, st
Signature of:	of Bidder if Bidder is	an Individual	Name	
-	Name of Partner if B	idder is a Partnership		
	Name of Officer if B	idder is a Corporation	l	
Subscribed an	d sworn to before me _		th	is
	day of	20	·	
My commissi	on expires			

E-Verify Contractor Affidavit under General Assembly of NC House Bill 786 G.S. §143-48.5.; G.S. 147-33.95

By executing this affidavit, the undersigned contractor verifies its compliance with G.S. §143-48.5.; 147-33.95. stating affirmatively that the individual, firm or corporation which is engaged in the physical performance of services on behalf of Sanford Housing Authority has registered with, is authorized to use and uses the federal work authorization program commonly known as E-Verify, or any subsequent replacement program, in accordance with the applicable provisions and deadlines established in G.S. §143-48.5.; 147-33.95. Furthermore, the undersigned contractor will continue to use the federal work authorization program throughout the contract period and the undersigned contractor will contract for the physical performance of services in satisfaction of such contract only with subcontractors who present an affidavit to the contractor with the information required by G.S.§143-38.5.; 147-33.95. Contractor hereby attests that its federal work authorization user identification number and date of authorization are as follows:

Federal Work Authorization User Identification Number	
Date of Authorization	
Name of Contractor	
Name of Project	
Name of Public Employer	
I hereby declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoin Executed on, 2015 in (city), _	ng is true and correct (state).
Signature of Authorized Officer or Agent	
Printed Name and Title of Authorized Officer or Agent	
SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN BEFORE ME ON THIS THE DAY OF	, 2015.
NOTARY PUBLIC	
My Commission Expires:	

Certifications and Representations of Offerors

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Office of Public and Indian Housing OMB Approval No: 2577-0180 (exp. 7/30/96)

Non-Construction Contract

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 5 minutes per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information.

This form includes clauses required by OMB's common rule on bidding/offering procedures, implemented by HUD in 24 CFR 85.36, and those requirements set forth in Executive Order 11625 for small, minority, women-owned businesses, and certifications for independent price determination, and conflict of interest. The form is required for nonconstruction contracts awarded by Housing Agencies (HAs). The form is used by bidders/offerors to certify to the HA's Contracting Officer for contract compliance. If the form were not used, HAs would be unable to enforce their contracts. Responses to the collection of information are required to obtain a benefit or to retain a benefit. The information requested does not lend itself to confidentiality.

1. Contingent Fee Representation and Agreement

- (a) The bidder/offeror represents and certifies as part of its bid/ offer that, except for full-time bona fide employees working solely for the bidder/offeror, the bidder/offeror:
 - (1) [] has, [] has not employed or retained any person or company to solicit or obtain this contract; and
 - (2) [] has, [] has not paid or agreed to pay to any person or company employed or retained to solicit or obtain this contract any commission, percentage, brokerage, or other fee contingent upon or resulting from the award of this contract.
- (b) If the answer to either (a)(1) or (a) (2) above is affirmative, the bidder/offeror shall make an immediate and full written disclosure to the PHA Contracting Officer.
- (c) Any misrepresentation by the bidder/offeror shall give the PHA the right to (1) terminate the resultant contract; (2) at its discretion, to deduct from contract payments the amount of any commission, percentage, brokerage, or other contingent fee; or (3) take other remedy pursuant to the contract.

2. Small, Minority, Women-Owned Business Concern Representation

The bidder/offeror represents and certifies as part of its bid/offer that it:

- (a) [] is, [] is not a small business concern. "Small business concern," as used in this provision, means a concern, including its affiliates, that is independently owned and operated, not dominant in the field of operation in which it is bidding, and qualified as a small business under the criteria and size standards in 13 CFR 121.
- (b) [] is, [] is not a women-owned small business concern. "Women-owned," as used in this provision, means a small business that is at least 51 percent owned by a woman or women who are U.S. citizens and who also control and operate the business.
- (c) [] is, [] is not a minority enterprise which, pursuant to Executive Order 11625, is defined as a business which is at least 51 percent owned by one or more minority group members or, in the case of a publicly owned business, at least 51 percent of its voting stock is owned by one or more minority group members, and whose management and daily operations are controlled by one or more such individuals.

	For the purpose of this definition, minority group members are:				
(((Check the block applicable to you)				
[]	Black Americans	[]	Asian Pacific Americans
[]	Hispanic Americans	[]	Asian Indian Americans
[]	Native Americans	Į	1	Hasidic Jewish Americans

3. Certificate of Independent Price Determination

- (a) The bidder/offeror certifies that-
 - (1) The prices in this bid/offer have been arrived at independently, without, for the purpose of restricting competition, any consultation, communication, or agreement with any other bidder/offeror or competitor relating to (i) those prices, (ii) the intention to submit a bid/offer, or (iii) the methods or factors used to calculate the prices offered;
 - (2) The prices in this bid/offer have not been and will not be knowingly disclosed by the bidder/offeror, directly or indirectly, to any other bidder/offeror or competitor before bid opening (in the case of a sealed bid solicitation) or contract award (in the case of a negotiated solicitation) unless otherwise required by law; and
 - (3) No attempt has been made or will be made by the bidder/ offeror to induce any other concern to submit or not to submit a bid/offer for the purpose of restricting competition.
- (b) Each signature on the bid/offer is considered to be a certification by the signatory that the signatory:
 - (1) Is the person in the bidder/offeror's organization responsible for determining the prices being offered in this bid or proposal, and that the signatory has not participated and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3) above; or
 - (2) (i) Has been authorized, in writing, to act as agent for the following principals in certifying that those principals have not participated, and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3) above (insert full name of person(s) in the bidder/offeror's organization responsible for determining the prices offered in this bid or proposal, and the title of his or her position in the bidder/offeror's organization);
 - (ii) As an authorized agent, does certify that the principals named in subdivision (b)(2)(i) above have not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3) above; and

- (iii) As an agent, has not personally participated, and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3) above.
- (c) If the bidder/offeror deletes or modifies subparagraph (a)2 above, the bidder/offeror must furnish with its bid/offer a signed statement setting forth in detail the circumstances of the disclosure.

4. Organizational Conflicts of Interest Certification

- (a) The Contractor warrants that to the best of its knowledge and belief and except as otherwise disclosed, it does not have any organizational conflict of interest which is defined as a situation in which the nature of work under a proposed contract and a prospective contractor's organizational, financial, contractual or other interest are such that:
 - (i) Award of the contract may result in an unfair competitive advantage;
 - (ii) The Contractor's objectivity in performing the contract work may be impaired; or
 - (iii) That the Contractor has disclosed all relevant information and requested the HA to make a determination with respect to this Contract.
- (b) The Contractor agrees that if after award he or she discovers an organizational conflict of interest with respect to this contract, he or she shall make an immediate and full disclosure in writing to the HA which shall include a description of the action which the Contractor has taken or intends to eliminate or neutralize the conflict. The HA may, however, terminate the Contract for the convenience of HA if it would be in the best interest of HA.
- (c) In the event the Contractor was aware of an organizational conflict of interest before the award of this Contract and intentionally did not disclose the conflict to the HA, the HA may terminate the Contract for default.
- (d) The Contractor shall require a disclosure or representation from subcontractors and consultants who may be in a position to influence the advice or assistance rendered to the HA and shall include any necessary provisions to eliminate or neutralize conflicts of interest in consultant agreements or subcontracts involving performance or work under this Contract.

5. Authorized Negotiators (RFPs only)

The offeror represents that the following persons are authorized to negotiate on its behalf with the PHA in connection with this request for proposals: (list names, titles, and telephone numbers of the authorized negotiators):

6. Conflict of Interest

In the absence of any actual or apparent conflict, the offeror, by submission of a proposal, hereby warrants that to the best of its knowledge and belief, no actual or apparent conflict of interest exists with regard to my possible performance of this procurement, as described in the clause in this solicitation titled "Organizational Conflict of Interest."

7. Offeror's Signature

The offeror hereby certifies that the information contained in these certifications and representations is accurate, complete, and current.

Signature & Date:	
Typed or Printed Name:	
Title:	

Certification for a Drug-Free Workplace

<u>X</u>

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Applicant Name	
Program/Activity Receiving Federal Grant Funding	
Acting on behalf of the above named Applicant as its Authoriz the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) regard	ed Official, I make the following certifications and agreements to ding the sites listed below:
I certify that the above named Applicant will or will continue to provide a drug-free workplace by: a. Publishing a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the Applicant's workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violation of such prohibition. b. Establishing an on-going drug-free awareness program to inform employees (1) The dangers of drug abuse in the workplace; (2) The Applicant's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace; (3) Any available drug counseling, rehabilitation, and employee assistance programs; and (4) The penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations occurring in the workplace. c. Making it a requirement that each employee to be engaged in the performance of the grant be given a copy of the statement required by paragraph a.;	 (1) Abide by the terms of the statement; and (2) Notify the employer in writing of his or her conviction for a violation of a criminal drug statute occurring in the workplace no later than five calendar days after such conviction; e. Notifying the agency in writing, within ten calendar days after receiving notice under subparagraph d.(2) from an employee or otherwise receiving actual notice of such conviction. Employers of convicted employees must provide notice, including position title, to every grant officer or other designee on whose grant activity the convicted employee was working, unless the Federalagency has designated a central point for the receipt of such notices. Notice shall include the identification number(s) of each affected grant; f. Taking one of the following actions, within 30 calendar days of receiving notice under subparagraph d.(2), with respect to any employee who is so convicted (1) Taking appropriate personnel action against such an employee, up to and including termination, consistent with the requirements of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended; or (2) Requiring such employee to participate satisfacto-
d. Notifying the employee in the statement required by paragraph a. that, as a condition of employment under the grant, the employee will	rily in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program approved for such purposes by a Federal, State, or local health, law enforcement, or other appropriate agency; g. Making a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free workplace through implementation of paragraphs a. thru f.
Identify each sheet with the Applicant name and address and the pro-	ched sheets.
Warning: HUD will prosecute false claims and statements. Conviction ma (18 U.S.C. 1001, 1010, 1012; 31 U.S.C. 3729, 3802) Name of Authorized Official	Title
	Date
Signature	Date

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Certification Regarding Debarment and Suspension

Certification A: Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, and Other Responsibility Matters - Primary Covered Transactions

- 1. The prospective primary participant certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that its principals;
- a. Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal debarment or agency;
- b. Have not within a three-year period preceding this proposal, been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State, or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification, or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
- c. Are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (Federal, State, or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph (1)(b) of this certification; and
- d. Have not within a three-year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (Federal, State, or local) terminated for cause or default.
- 2. Where the prospective primary participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

Instructions for Certification (A)

- 1. By signing and submitting this proposal, the prospective primary participant is providing the certification set out below.
- 2. The inability of a person to provide the certification required below will not necessarily result in denial of participation in this covered transaction. The prospective participant shall submit an explanation of why it cannot provide the certification set out below. The certification or explanation will be considered in connection with the department or agency's determination whether to enter into this transaction. However, failure of the prospective primary participant to furnish a certification or an explanation shall disqualify such person from participation in this transaction.
- 3. The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was place when the department or agency determined to enter into this transaction. If it is later determined that the prospective primary participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency may terminate this transaction for cause of default.

- 4. The prospective primary participant shall provide immediate written notice to the department or agency to whom this proposal is submitted if at any time the prospective primary participant learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- 5. The terms covered transaction, debarred, suspended, ineligible, lower tier covered transaction, participant, person, primary covered transaction, principal, proposal, and voluntarily excluded, as used in this clause, have the meanings set out in the Definitions and Coverage sections of the rules implementing Executive Order 12549. You may contact the department or agency to which this proposal is being submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of these regulations.
- 6. The prospective primary participant agrees by submitting this proposal that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower tier covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency entering into this transaction.
- 7. The prospective primary participant further agrees by submitting this proposal that it will include the clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion Lower Tier Covered Transaction," provided by the department or agency entering into this covered transaction, without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions.
- 8. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lower tier covered transaction that it is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction, unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant may decide the method and frequency by which it determines this eligibility of its principals. Each participant may, but is not required to, check the Nonprocurement List.
- 9. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require establishment of a system of records in order to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of a participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- 10. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph (6) of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency may terminate this transaction for cause of default.

Certification B: Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion - Lower Tier Covered Transactions

- 1. The prospective lower tier participant certifies, by submission of this proposal, that neither it nor its principals is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal department or agency.
- 2. Where the prospective lower tier participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

Instructions for Certification (B)

- 1. By signing and submitting this proposal, the prospective lower tier participant is providing the certification set out below.
- 2. The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was entered into. If it is later determined that the prospective lower tier participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.
- 3. The prospective lower tier participant shall provide immediate written notice to the person to which this proposal is submitted if at any time the prospective lower tier participant learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- 4. The terms covered transaction, debarred, suspended, ineligible, lower tier covered transaction, participant, person, primary covered transaction, principal, proposal, and voluntarily excluded, as used in this clause, have the meanings set out in the Definitions and Coverage sections of rules implementing Executive Order 12549. You may contact the person to which this proposal is submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of these regulations.

- 5. The prospective lower tier participant agrees by submitting this proposal that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower tier covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency with which this transaction originated.
- 6. The prospective lower tier participant further agrees by submitting this proposal that it will include this clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion Lower Tier Covered Transaction," without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions.
- 7. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lower tier covered transaction that it is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction, unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant may decide the method and frequency by which it determines the eligibility of its principals. Each participant may, but is not required to, check the Nonprocurement List.
- 8. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require establishment of a system of records in order to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of a participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- 9. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph (5) of these instructions, if a participant in a lower covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies including suspension and/or debarment.

Applicant		Date
Signature of Authorized Certifying Official	Title	

Contractor Affidavit under General Assembly of NC House Bill 786 G.S. §143-48.5.; G.S. 147-33.95

By executing this affidavit, the undersigned contractor verifies its compliance with G.S. §143-48.5.; 147-33.95. stating affirmatively that the individual, firm or corporation which is engaged in the physical performance of services on behalf of Sanford Housing Authority has registered with, is authorized to use and uses the federal work authorization program commonly known as E-Verify, or any subsequent replacement program, in accordance with the applicable provisions and deadlines established in G.S. §143-48.5.; 147-33.95. Furthermore, the undersigned contractor will continue to use the federal work authorization program throughout the contract period and the undersigned contractor will contract for the physical performance of services in satisfaction of such contract only with subcontractors who present an affidavit to the contractor with the information required by G.S.§143-38.5.; 147-33.95. Contractor hereby attests that its federal work authorization user identification number and date of authorization are as follows:

Federal Work Authorization User Identification Number	
Date of Authorization	
Name of Contractor	
Name of Project	
Name of Public Employer	
I hereby declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoin Executed on, 2015 in (city), _	
Signature of Authorized Officer or Agent	
Printed Name and Title of Authorized Officer or Agent	
SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN BEFORE ME ON THIS THE DAY OF	, 2015.
NOTARY PUBLIC	
My Commission Expires:	

Certification of Payments to Influence Federal Transactions

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Office of Public and Indian Housing

Applicant Name	
Program/Activity Receiving Federal Grant Funding	
The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and	belief, that:
(1) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement. (2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying, in accordance with its instructions.	(3) The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all sub recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly. This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by Section 1352, Title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.
I hereby certify that all the information stated herein, as well as any information warning: HUD will prosecute false claims and statements. Conviction 1012; 31 U.S.C. 3729, 3802)	formation provided in the accompaniment herewith, is true and accurate. may result in criminal and/or civil penalties. (18 U.S.C. 1001, 1010,
Name of Authorized Official	Title
Signature	Date (mm/dd/yyyy)
Ognatio	555 (

DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

Approved by OMB 0348-0046

Complete this form to disclose lobbying activities pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352

(See reverse for public burden disclosure.) 3. Report Type: 1. Type of Federal Action: 2. Status of Federal Action: a. contract a. bid/offer/application a. initial filing b. material change b. grant b. initial award c. cooperative agreement c. post-award For Material Change Only: d. loan year quarter date of last report e. loan guarantee f. loan insurance 4. Name and Address of Reporting Entity: 5. If Reporting Entity in No. 4 is a Subawardee, Enter Name Subawardee and Address of Prime: Prime Tier _____, if known: Congressional District, if known: Congressional District, if known: 6. Federal Department/Agency: 7. Federal Program Name/Description: CFDA Number, if applicable: _____ 8. Federal Action Number, if known: 9. Award Amount, if known: b. Individuals Performing Services (including address if 10. a. Name and Address of Lobbying Entity (if individual, last name, first name, MI): different from No. 10a) (last name, first name, MI): (attach Continuation Sheet(s) SF-LLLA, if necessary) 11. Amount of Payment (check all that apply): 13. Type of Payment (check all that apply): planned actual a. retainer b. one-time fee 12. Form of Payment (check all that apply): c. commission a. cash d. contingent fee b. in-kind; specify: nature ______value _____ e. deferred f. other; specify: 14. Brief Description of Services Performed or to be Performed and Date(s) of Service, including officer(s), employee(s), or Member(s) contacted, for Payment Indicated in Item 11: (attach Continuation Sheet(s) SF-LLLA, if necessary) 15. Continuation Sheet(s) SF-LLLA attached: Yes No Information requested through this form is authorized by title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. This disclosure of lobbying activities is a material representation of fact Signature: ____ upon which reliance was placed by the tier above when this transaction was made Print Name: _____ or entered into. This disclosure is required pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352. This information will be reported to the Congress semi-annually and will be available for public inspection. Any person who fails to file the required disclosure shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less that \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for Telephone No.: _____ Date: each such failure. Authorized for Local Reproduction Federal Use Only: Standard Form LLL (Rev. 7-97)

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF SF-LLL, DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

This disclosure form shall be completed by the reporting entity, whether subawardee or prime Federal recipient, at the initiation or receipt of a covered Federal action, or a material change to a previous filing, pursuant to title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. The filing of a form is required for each payment or agreement to make payment to any lobbying entity for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with a covered Federal action. Use the SF-LLLA Continuation Sheet for additional information if the space on the form is inadequate. Complete all items that apply for both the initial filing and material change report. Refer to the implementing guidance published by the Office of Management and Budget for additional information.

- 1. Identify the type of covered Federal action for which lobbying activity is and/or has been secured to influence the outcome of a covered Federal action.
- 2. Identify the status of the covered Federal action.
- Identify the appropriate classification of this report. If this is a followup report caused by a material change to the information previously reported, enter the year and quarter in which the change occurred. Enter the date of the last previously submitted report by this reporting entity for this covered Federal action.
- 4. Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the reporting entity. Include Congressional District, if known. Check the appropriate classification of the reporting entity that designates if it is, or expects to be, a prime or subaward recipient. Identify the tier of the subawardee, e.g., the first subawardee of the prime is the 1st tier. Subawards include but are not limited to subcontracts, subgrants and contract awards under grants.
- 5. If the organization filing the report in item 4 checks "Subawardee," then enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the prime Federal recipient. Include Congressional District, if known.
- Enter the name of the Federal agency making the award or loan commitment. Include at least one organizationallevel below agency name, if known. For example, Department of Transportation, United States Coast Guard.
- 7. Enter the Federal program name or description for the covered Federal action (item 1). If known, enter the full Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) number for grants, cooperative agreements, loans, and loan commitments.
- Enter the most appropriate Federal identifying number available for the Federal action identified in item 1 (e.g., Request for Proposal (RFP) number; Invitation for Bid (IFB) number; grant announcement number; the contract, grant, or loan award number; the application/proposal control number assigned by the Federal agency). Include prefixes, e.g., "RFP-DE-90-001."
- 9. For a covered Federal action where there has been an award or loan commitment by the Federal agency, enter the Federal amount of the award/loan commitment for the prime entity identified in item 4 or 5.
- 10. (a) Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the lobbying entity engaged by the reporting entity identified in item 4 to influence the covered Federal action.
 - (b) Enter the full names of the individual(s) performing services, and include full address if different from 10 (a). Enter Last Name, First Name, and Middle Initial (MI).
- 11. Enter the amount of compensation paid or reasonably expected to be paid by the reporting entity (item 4) to the lobbying entity (item 10). Indicate whether the payment has been made (actual) or will be made (planned). Check all boxes that apply. If this is a material change report, enter the cumulative amount of payment made or planned to be made.
- 12. Check the appropriate box(es). Check all boxes that apply. If payment is made through an in-kind contribution, specify the nature and value of the in-kind payment.
- 13. Check the appropriate box(es). Check all boxes that apply. If other, specify nature.
- 14. Provide a specific and detailed description of the services that the lobbyist has performed, or will be expected to perform, and the date(s) of any services rendered. Include all preparatory and related activity, not just time spent in actual contact with Federal officials. Identify the Federal official(s) or employee(s) contacted or the officer(s), employee(s), or Member(s) of Congress that were contacted.
- 15. Check whether or not a SF-LLLA Continuation Sheet(s) is attached.
- 16. The certifying official shall sign and date the form, print his/her name, title, and telephone number.

According to the Paperwork Reduction Act, as amended, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB Control Number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is OMB No. 0348-0046. Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 30 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0046), Washington, DC 20503.

DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES CONTINUATION SHEET

Reporting Entity:	Page	of